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WAIPU COVE RESERVE(S) BOARD

Monday 22nd October  Waipu Cove Surf Life Saving Club
Waipu Cove 6.05 pm
PUBLIC FORUM:  G Shanaghan, N. Strom – please refer to reports below. Questions presented will be answered  by the Board in due course.
PRESENT: L. Judd (Chairperson,  A. McCulloch (Secretary), J. Henderson, R. King, P. Baker, 
N. Buck (Minutes Sec)

APOLOGIES: None





ATTENDING: A. Trist, L. Fernee, K. Baker, G. Shanaghan, N Strom, J & A Pascual, M & G Bowden, Alan Site 200, I. McCabe, L. Bell, J. Sargent, K. Baker, N. Strom, K & G Shanaghan, M Bell, G & E. Bridger.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 24th September 2012.
Minutes of the last meeting as circulated and published
Moved: 






A. McCulloch /J. Henderson Carried
MATTERS ARISING: The Minutes of the AGM were not posted correctly; this has been changed. New assistant manager’s housing approval is still being followed up.
CORRESPONDENCE: 
Inwards
15 Oct

D & S Speedy


30 day rule

11 Oct

Jenny Subritzky


Fee increase

11 Oct

W & B Swann


New e-mail address

10 Oct

Greg Shanaghan

Request for data used to set fees



Neil Strom


Request speaking rights



WCSLSC


Update e-mail address

09 Oct

Greg Shanaghan

AGM Minutes query



Greg Shangahan

Request speaking rights



T & D Hill


Unable to attend AGM, querying fees



J Pamplin & B Hornburg

Fee query

06 Oct

DOC



Ministerial Approval

27 Sept

Mary Anne Els


Request camp site

Outwards

15 Oct

D & S Speedy


30 day rule
09 Oct

Greg Shanaghan

AGM Minutes information requested



John Shanaghan’s (site 57) 
Fencing application
01 Oct

M Scott



Resignation accepted

27 Sept

Mary Anne Els


Request camp site – given camp details

That the inwards correspondence is received and the outwards approved

Moved: 






A. McCulloch/ P. Baker Carried

REPORTS:

· Financial Report – 3 months in we are ahead by $19,000, expenses up $81,000 (capital expenses) $55,000 should be capital. Predicting a deficit of $16,000 for the year end.
Moved: Report be accepted




J. Henderson/ P. Baker Carried 
· Management report (attached below) – Northern Block floors have been completed and work will recommence in May/ June 
Moved: Report be accepted 




A. McCulloch/ R. King Carried

· Surf Club Liaison Report – Ivan McCabe introduced himself and wanted the following placed on our calendar of events – BP Surf Rescue 10th of November followed on the 11th by the Racing workshop; any person willing to assist with these activities can contact Peter Haywood on 432 – 0875. The ladies quarters is being transformed into a back packers accommodation, it is currently being divided into two and will be kept simple. It is intended that profits will be split between the club and camp ground to help cover the financial up keep of the surf clubif the Board is in agreement.
ALL WELCOME Sunday mornings – First Aid training (and refresher courses), as well as surf awards 10.00 am

GENERAL BUSINESS:

· Reserve Developments

· North block refurbishment (covered in Managers Report)

· Operating hours: The managers propose a change to the office opening hours Current hours: Sun – Thurs 7am – 9pm Fri & Sat 7am – 10pm Proposed: Sun – Thurs 7.30am – 8.30pm Fri & Sat 7.30am – 9pm. Summer hours will remain the same. Also like to be rid of the steel gate which is locked nightly, this gate was in place before the barrier arms were installed, now have the technology to lock the barrier arms in position so no one can exit or enter the camp within the hours we have programmed them to be locked, thus making the steel gate redundant. MOVED: Managers recommendation endorsed.
L. Judd/ A. McCulloch Carried
· Beach House Restaurant: The beach house restaurant has approached the Board about a fresh bread and bakery run in the camp ground over the busy summer period, and also an ice-cream run. The Boards policy is not to give preferential access any particular business. However, they are welcome to advertise their services to campers.
· Shed development: Request by managers for $1,000 to have 3D concept drawings completed for the shed / storage development in front of the main office and then present to the board with approx. costing. The Board has approved the expenditure. Things have not been maintained over a series of years therefore the drawings will inform the Board and give an idea as to how things may be changed, moving ahead.
· Dune and beach monitoring all beach access ways have now been fenced to stop damage to the dunes. Responsible members of the camp are to instruct those not using access ways that the dunes are protected. Mr. P. Baker drew the attention of the Board to the accessway between Site 178 and 179 it is very difficult to get up the path. Similar stairs to Rum Rows could allow easier access and also encourage people to use the accessway. Managers to liaise with Laura Shaft (Doc) as to appropriate design and the new assistant manager will be requested to erect stairs.
· Fees 2013/2014 – The following changes to be introduced: Current peak rate non-powered $40 (2 adults) increased to $44, PEAK RATE 20th December – 7th February, 3 days over Labor Weekend and 4 days over Easter (56 nights total).Powered sites $42 increased to $46. Children rates 3-14 years old $7 increased to $10 all year round, with 0-2 free of charge. Self-contained cabins will remain the same.  Kitchen cabins to increase from $60 to $70 for winter/ shoulder. Summer $120 increased to $140. Deluxe kitchen cabin from $160 to $180.
 Moved:  





     L. Judd/ J. Henderson Carried
Increase Christmas deposits to 50% as per normal market requirements. 
Moved:  





      J. Henderson/ R. King Carried
Many factors are being looked at to work out any further camp fees and this will be finalized prior to the next meeting, factors include  -other camp ground prices, CPI over last 15 years, rate increases over last 12 years, casual rates, comparison of casual to ASH, Ability to pay etc…
· Future developments – drainage: a lot of research has been carried out, to identify areas to reticulate the camps as casual and ASH, cabins; a walk around by Board Members will be done prior to next meeting.( approval for 2 public utility connections has been verbally received). Grey water reticulation work is to be done next year (around May), future development – cabins, self-contained and where they would be best placed (some ASH may need to be moved), best value for money – how many cabins. Waste stations will need to be introduced. Estimated costing have been offered, due to commercially sensitive nature cannot be tabled. Many Thanks to Peter Baker for his work.
· Upcoming events on the reserve and local area – Waipu Markets; First Saturday of the month, and second Sunday of the month. Surf Club events as advertised.
· Future Meetings –  a walk about the camp site to discuss drainage and the future development of cabins as well as possible areas – to be arranged prior to the Board meeting 
Next Board Meeting to be held Friday 23rd of November 7.00 pm
P. Baker – Hard Awning applications – unless there is something out of the ordinary, the managers will deal with these.  The letter has been prepared to be sent out with the ASH Agreement, this is to include a profile of managers. 
Porta-com – Graham Doreen to be approached if he would like to buy it – or to be placed on trade me. 

ASH Information letter prepared by P. Baker to go out with copies of agreement
IN COMMITTEE: L. Judd read aloud the exclusion clause – the article to be discussed is an item of a personal nature; it would identify the individual. 
No further general business to be dealt with when Board comes out of committee.

Public departed.

Board moved into committee at 7.00 p.m.
7.18pm Board moved out of Committee: 

Board resolved L. Judd to respond to Thomson Wilson to further enquire of contractual employment obligations.











J. Henderson/ A. McCulloch Carried

MEETING CLOSED AT             7.20       p.m.

Managers’ Report – October 2012

A busier month so far with school holidays, seeing the cabins with almost full occupancy. There has also been an increase in campers, which is to be expected due to the better weather.

General: We are about to commission 3D drawings for the proposed shed development in front of the office.

IAC has been on site to increase wireless coverage throughout the camp. There should be no more issues now with this.

Gary Stephens started with us on 1st of October in the role of Assistant Manager and is fitting in well with the rest of the team.

We now have live inventory on some of our 3rd party booking sites e.g. WOTIF and Bookit. We believe this increased internet presence is the main reason for the significant increase in cabin occupancy for the month of October year on year.

Actual occupancy for September:

Cabins: 45.41% occupancy, with an average rate of $79.73 per night.

Powered/non-powered sites: 2.84 % occupancy, with an average rate of $34.24 per night.

Last year cabins 27.14%@ $87.37

Last year camp sites 3.76% @ $33.01

Forecast occupancy for October:

Cabins: 46.00% occupancy, with an average rate of $100.00 per night.

Powered/non-powered sites: 7.2% occupancy, with an average rate of $43.50 per night.

Last year cabins 29% @$93.10

Last year camp sites 7.11% @ $40.82

Maintenance:

North Block update: All work completed by Wednesday 16th October except the floor surfacing which will take place week beginning 5th November. This will not affect usage over Labour Weekend.

Kind regards,

Anton and Lucy

Public Forum Greg Shanaghan – October 22nd Board Meeting (As provided at meeting)
In the minutes of the last meeting on 24th Sept – under financial there’s an abstract comment about some negotiated settlement with previous manager.

I have been back over previous Board meeting minutes and can’t find any record of Board discussions on this matter nor any minute approving payments to the previous managers.

1. So is the settlement related to prior payouts to the previous managers? or another instance whereby the Reserve Board has failed to follow good practice?.

2. If this is another instance what does it relate to and what is the quantum of the settlement?.

3. Is this full and final settlement or can we expect more?.

4. Was this settlement discussed and agreed by the Board? – if yes where is the Board minutes approving the settlement and payment?.

5. Is anyone being held accountable for yet another major employment related financial blow up?.

Perhaps if the Board spent more time and focus on these governance issues instead of trying to destroy the fabric of the Cove camping fraternity and seemingly accumulating vast wealth there would not be any need for further preposterous fee increases for both Casual and ASH customers they’ve been subjected to over the past 7 years.

So can I have some answers to the questions I’ve asked please?
Public Forum Neil Strom – October 22nd Board Meeting (Revised by Neil subsequent to meeting and received 24/10/12)

The first part of what I’d like to say is actually a quick history lesson since I was told only 18 months ago by a current board member that the Whangarei District Council loan monies that have been getting paid down for some 10 or so years now, had been used for the benefit of the annual site holders which was and is quite false.  Paid off [mostly] by the annual siteholders that’s true, because that was how it was planned to happen, however the restructure and upgrade of the camp was never ‘for the benefit’ of annual siteholders.

If that is a view held by some of you I’m glad to finally set the record straight regarding those loans. They were first raised back in 1997/98 when the board consisted of 4 local members and 4 annual siteholders - arranged that way so all views would be evenly represented – and that board voted unanimously to restructure the layout of the reserve so they could open up the southern end of the camp ground, which originally went right to the creek, for the free access and benefit of the general public.  To do this they needed to drain, infill & landscape the derelict northern end and to then relocate all the annual siteholders from their sheltered sites at the south end.  It needed a lot of money to accomplish the changes they had in mind and to provide all the facilities we now see, but they only had about $100,000 in the bank while their budgeted development costs at the time totalled some $500,000.  

The projects they finally set in motion eventually took several years to complete and came with a price tag of over $800,000.  Other than the northern ablution block, all the new facilities constructed were for the exclusive use of the general public or for upgrading and creating new revenue streams for the camp; all done thanks to the financing from the WDC.  But it was the guaranteed income stream from the annual siteholders that underwrote and secured that debt and which made all of it possible.  We know this because that was the financial plan, prepared, advocated and “sold” to the WDC by the 1997 board when the loans were first requested, and there’s copious correspondence detailing that.

The vision and financial management of that board has resulted in both campers and the general public now enjoying a wonderful asset financially underpinned by a continuing and steady income stream.  But, besides the public amenities that their plan provided for, the lasting legacy they’ve left for the benefit of future boards, not forgetting the impressive caretaker/manager residence, is the enhancement and improvement of the previously neglected northern end of the reserve which has resulted in all future boards having a larger, more secure base of camp sites that, properly managed, can and will ensure a steady income stream for years to come. 

This is of course being reflected now, just as the 1997 board forecast it would be, in the strong financial position that this board currently finds itself in.  But where are we all going from here?  Has anyone conceived a 5+ year plan now that the 1997 plan has run its course?  Is there any detailed forward financial plan available for review?

I ask that because looking at the overall growth pattern of the board’s finances of late and with the last of the WDC loan monies about to be cleared from the balance sheet, we can see that since 2006/7 at least, the finances have been improving at a rate that would delight even private commercial businesses let alone a govt appointed board tasked with the responsibility of maintaining the stability and sustainability of a campground/reserve, and no more than that, but especially one with a non-profit mandate.  

A quick check of the financial accounts for 2006/07 shows that back at the end of that fiscal year the loan/s from the WDC still stood at $310,000.  There was $39,000 cash in the bank and $11,000 in accounts to be paid.  Financially the board was still behind the 8 ball by minus $282,000.  

By June 2008 that had improved by $220,000 and by June 2009 the board actually had more cash assets than liabilities for the first time since 1997.  That trend has continued so remarkably that just 3 years later at 30th June 2012, and despite the financial impact of the Gunson debacle of 2009/10, the board had excess cash to liabilities of $324,000 which included $429,000 in hard cash and $105,000 of liabilities.

With all the books comfortably in balance I think the casual observer would now be asking “just when will this trend be moderated”?  Well not in the June 2013 year certainly since the budget forecasts a further cash surplus of  $165,000, which will bring the excess cash on hand to some $489,000; almost half a million dollars from a “not for profit”, non taxed, govt appointed board.  

Of course those attending meetings or reading the minutes will know that because of the current poor condition of the northern ablution block there will be around $120,000 needed to bring that back to a high standard, but even after that extraordinary expense there will still be $369,000 available cash on hand at June/July 2013.  Still rather impressive, I’m sure you’ll agree.

Using the 2013 budget to forecast for future periods, what can be expected, give or take a bit, for the 2013/14 year?  Plainly, barring some catastrophic occurrence, the board will collect another cash surplus of around $160,000 using the latest costings.**  So $369,000 at June 2013 plus $160,000 for the 2013/14 year puts $529,000 in hard cash in the coffers by that year end.  I’m sure you can extrapolate for future years by yourselves; but in case not, within 3 years after that there could be almost ONE MILLION dollars in cash sitting on the board’s balance sheet.  Faced with this unprecedented build up of funds people will be watching to see what, if any, changes are made to camping rates for the period beginning 1 July 2013.  With numbers like these there probably need to be some reductions coming, or at a minimum a holding of all fees at the current levels. After all what possible reason could there be for increases, while running such massive cash reserves?

Since you are proposing to set fees for the 2013/14 year imminently we will be interested to see if you have settled on any changes yet, although it strikes me that this might not be the time to be rushing things.  Maybe it’s a time for cool minds and properly costed forward plans to be formulated that deal with the extraordinary situation I have just outlined.

Thanks for the opportunity to speak to this and we will be following future planning budgets with a keen interest.

Note: 
Original 1997 Plan –


Infill, drain, landscape northern end


$  34,000


New ablution, laundry, kitchen block


$200,000


New caretaker’s house



$200,000


New entrance, seal roads, new public boat ramp
$  43,000


New public barbeque area & playground

$    5,000


Subsequent projects – 


Reserve contribution to public parking, sthn end.
$ not known [$50,000?]


Public ablution/shower block (estim’d)

$100,000


Cabins x 7  (estim’d.)




$200,000

**Note: The new casual rate increases passed on Oct 22nd add even more to this.
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